ST. CLAIR COLLEGE OF APPLIED ARTS AND TECHNOLOGY

MINUTES

of the 

359th FULL BOARD MEETING OF THE  BOARD OF GOVERNORS

HELD ON TUESDAY, MARCH 30, 2004

In Board Room #342, St. Clair College, 2000 Talbot Road West, Windsor, Ontario @ 5:30 p.m.



PRESENT:






Ms. K. Bevan





Mr. L. Browning





Mr. B. Cutler





Mr. R. Feldmann, Vice-Chair




Mr. J. Hatch






Mr. R. Marentette








Ms. L. McGeachy Schultz, Chair




Ms. C. Melnyk





Mr. R. McMaster





Ms. C. Pare





Ms. K. Pitre









Dr. J. Strasser, President





Mr. J. Wickett




Also Present:





Ms. P. Abbott, Support Staff, Local 137, Observer





Ms. S. Bezaire, Analyst, Finance Department





Ms. C. Calleja, External Vice-President, SRC Executive





Mr. L. Carlone, Director, Financial Services



E. P. Chant, Editor, SAINT, St. Clair College 




Community Newspaper



Ms. D. Church, Director, Innovation & Business 




Development


Mr. V. Dayal, Acting Associate Registrar



Mr. G. Docherty, Vice-President, Academic



Mr. D. France, General Manager, SRC and Alumni 


President





Ms. P. France, C.I.O. and Corporate Secretary





Ms. S. Garant, Board Secretary





Mr. P. Hallahan, Retirees Association, Observer



Ms. J. Harris, Executive Director, Student Support 



Systems





Ms. L. Logan, Vice-President, Finance and Corporate 




Services






Mr. E. Maurice, Manager, Accounting/Budget 





Ms. P. McFarlane, Principal, Thames Campus





Mr. L. Olszewski, Local 138, Faculty Observer





Mr. G. Rabideau, President, SRC





Ms. D. Rymal, Coordinator, Esthetics Program





Ms. S. Sharon, Acting Registrar





Mr. F. Sorrell, Executive Director, St. Clair College 




Foundation





Ms. M. Urquhart, SRC External Vice President-Elect 




and Board representative-elect




Mr. M. Vourakes, Vice-President Innovation and 




Business Development





Mr. G. Vrantsidis, Curriculum Coach, Professor, 




Innovation and Business Development




Ms. M. Walsh, SRC President-Elect




Mr. J. Wilson, SRC Internal Vice-President-Elect







ABSENT:







Mr. K. Baechler








Mr. R. Erwin





Mr. V. Marcotte





Ms. P. Williams

A quorum of the Board of Governors in attendance and the Notice of Meeting and the Agenda having been duly sent to all Board members, the meeting was declared regularly constituted.  A copy of the Notice of Meeting/Agenda is attached as Appendix ‘A’.

Ms. McGeachy Schulz chaired the meeting and Ms. Garant was the Recording Secretary.



1.0 ADOPTION OF AGENDA AND DECLARATION OF CONFLICT OF  INTEREST


     

There were no declarations of conflict of interest and it was;




RESOLVED THAT the agenda be

adopted as circulated.

2.0 APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES OF THE FEBRUARY 3, 2004, FULL BOARD MEETING



An omission in item 3.4 of the February 3, 2004 minutes 


was noted.  In order to correct those minutes, a motion was made 


and it was









RESOLVED THAT the Pre-Apprenticeship






Automotive Service Technician Program be 





approved for a February 2004 start-up, as 





presented to the Board at the February 3, 





2004, Full Board Meeting.






And it was further






RESOLVED THAT the Minutes of the 






February 3, 2004 Meeting of the Board of






Governors, be approved as amended.

3.0 CONSTITUENT REPORTS 




The faculty observer announced that several members of 


faculty were involved in various stages of professional development.  


He noted that
 six members of the Nursing faculty were near 



completion of their educational requirements for their Masters in 


Nursing.  Two faculty members, himself included were undertaking a 


Masters in Distance Education through Athabasca University, two 


faculty members are on sabbatical, completing the clinical portion of 


heir Masters and one member in the ECE Program is currently 



involved in a Child Behavior research study with Dr. Bob Orr, from 


the University of Windsor and Mr. Olszewski indicated that a 



professor from our Engineering faculty is involved in two 



research studies.  One study is in the area of electro-optical and the 


second deals with stress analysis of computer models.


Mr. George Rabideau, Student Representative Council President, presented to the Board, the newly elected SRC executive team, consisting of Ms. M. Walsh, President/Elect, Mr. J. Wilson, External Vice President/Elect and Ms. Melanie Urquhart, External Vice President/Elect.  
4.0
INFORMATION & EDUCATION ITEMS
4.1 Board Updates 


Dr. Strasser addressed the Board at this time with 
information from the meeting with the YMCA and 
Chatham/Kent Council in respect to the feasibility study 
completed pertaining to a multi-use recreational/educational 
facility.  This meeting was held at the Retro Suites in Chatham, 
immediately following the March 9, 2004 Committee of the 
Whole meeting of the Board.


The President explained that the proposal presented 
would include a pool, arena and a three gymnasia complex 
with an estimated cost of $29M.  An arena with a 5,000 seat 
capacity was an additional concept presented with an added 
cost to the project of $16M.  Dr. Strasser suggested that 
although the College does support Council’s long-range 
vision for the community, the primary focus for Thames 
Campus was to pursue the building of a residence and 
gymnasium, with an earlier completion date.  The President 
further noted that the Ursuline Mother House proposal had a 
June date for closure.


The Chair added that a meeting was held the next day  
with various community stakeholders present, who were very
supportive of the consultant’s multi-plex proposal.



Dr. Strasser indicated to the Board that the posting for 
Academic Vice President was in various newspapers last 
weekend and that a number of qualified applicants responded.


In addition, Dr. Strasser noted the training for 
International Harvester is going ahead as scheduled.  Also, the 
Pines in Chatham, had announced their interest in partnering 

with the College with the Theatre Arts Program.  A similar 
arrangement, the President continued,  is being sought with 
the Greater Windsor and Essex  Public School Board, 
particularly, Walkerville Collegiate, entering into a partnership 
with the College relating to the Theatre Arts Program.  


The President also noted that the Board recruitment 
advertisement was placed in both Windsor and Chatham 
newspapers on March 27, 2004.

4.2 Convocation Ceremony Attendance 




The Chair noted which members were able to attend 



various convocation ceremonies, in Windsor and/or Chatham, 



in June.




A copy of this event schedule is attached to the 




minutes as Item 4.2 along with a schedule of the dates, times, 



programs and guest speakers for each session.

5.0 
MONITORING REPORTS 

5.1 Financial Statements For The Ten Months Ended January 31, 

2004 


Ms. Logan presented these statements to the Board, 
explaining that historically the statements are brought to the 
Board at the end of nine months, but since the February 
meeting was cancelled because of the ACAATO conference 
in Kingston, the reports are based on the ten month period 
ended, January 31, 2004.





Ms. Logan then pointed out a couple of highlights from 
the document.  From a revenue and expenditure perspective, 
she noted, the College is sitting in a positive position, with


150% of revenue reported and 99% of expenditures at this 
ten month interval.  Also, with respect to ancillary revenue,  
Ms. Logan stated that this year we have ten months of revenue 
calculated, whereas last year only five months of revenue were 
reported at the nine month time frame.




There were no major issues to report, other than that 



in Statement 1 of the report, as of January 31, 2004, there 



were still a number of grants, including flow-through grants, 



that have yet to come from the Ministry.  These represent a 



significant deviation, when comparing the same period of time 


last year.




In her presentation to the Board, Ms. Logan also 



pointed out that although it appears that insurance 




expenditures are over target, in fact, the allocation entry for



the Student Residence (Ancillary Operations) has not yet been 


tabulated.  Any other variances in ancillary activity are a result 


of their alignment with the academic rather than the fiscal 



year.  




In relation to reserves, Ms. Logan indicated to the 



Board, that she could not foresee any revisions to 




the March 31, 2004 projections.




At this time Board members posed questions of 




administration.  One Board member asked whether the 




newly negotiated salaries had been included in the budget.  



Ms. Logan indicated that they had and will be finalized once 



the latest contract has been ratified by the members.









When asked by another Board member if allowance for 



hydro increases have been incorporated into the new budget, 



Ms. Logan indicated that they budgeted for a possible 20% 



rate increase and that her facilities management team were 



actively pursuing a plan to conserve energy costs in all facets 



of the institution and avail themselves of any programs or 



funding incentives offered by the ministry of Natural 




Resources toward this end.






RESOLVED THAT the Financial 






Statements for the Ten Months Ended






January 31, 2004 be accepted as 







presented for information.

6.0 APPROVAL ITEMS 
6.1 2004/2005 Business Plan 




Prior to the Business Plan presentation, Dr. Strasser 



spoke to the Board and explained that this budget has been 



the most difficult one to prepare since he arrived at the 



College, three years ago.  In part, he noted, this is due to the 



fact that a new government is in place and its budget will not 



be presented before the end of April or beginning of May, 



2004.  Although, this government purports to be supportive 



to the 
educational process, the facts are yet to be known.  




With this budget, all efforts are being made to ensure  



the impact upon full time staff will be kept to a minimum. The 


President also stated that there will be a new Academic Vice 



President, as well as new chairpersons in Chatham and 




Windsor which will prompt the re-alignment of positions.  The



President further explained that an attempt to minimize the 



use of part-time staff to reduce costs.  





Dr. Strasser indicated that the Ministry has announced 



that there will be a freeze on tuition for funded and non-



funded courses.  The Minister also indicated, however, 




that there is good news on the way.  




Dr. Strasser pointed out that the $1.5M slated for 



professional development would be honored, however, there 



will be tough decisions made on how that money will be spent 



and that unfortunately automatic tuition reimbursements 



would not be granted this year.  The President continued that 



the College community must understand that a blank cheque 



can no longer be written for tuition reimbursement.  




Administration would hope that individuals would be 




appreciative of the fact that they have had the opportunity to 



do so, up to this point.




Ms. Logan presented the St. Clair College 2004-2005 



Business Plan to the Board, for consideration and approval.  



With her power-point presentation, Ms. Logan announced, she 


would apprise the Board of the College’s bottom line financial 



position.  In her opening remarks, Ms. Logan noted the 



Strategic Directions 2004/2005 Action Plan.  This plan 



incorporates the following new initiatives:
· Performing Arts Preparatory Programs – Thames
· Thames Institute of the Arts

· Paramedic – Thames

· Police Foundations – Thames

· Child & Youth Worker – Thames

· Mechanical Engineering Technician – Industrial –Wallaceburg

· Music Theatre – Windsor

· Pre-Technology Program – Windsor

· Funding for Applied Research/Plastics




Between 1991 and 2002 the College enrolment has 




grown 
by 34%.  However, during that same time frame the 




budget has grown from $4,379.00 per student to 7,552.00 




per student, resulting in a 42% shortfall in funding.  There is 




still a significant gap in funding for colleges comparing funding 




of both high schools and universities.  ACAATO is continuing 




to address this gap in its advocacy campaign.  





For the benefit of new Board members, Ms. Logan 



explained the slip-year funding formula utilized by the Ministry 


to date.   There is a joint ACAATO/MTCU working group 



looking into a new mechanism, however, Ms. Logan assured 



Board 
members that if there is a consensus reached, the 



change would not occur within this budget year.  ACAATO 



has also put forward a multi-year investment proposal for the 



new government to review.  The purpose of this again would 



be to highlight the gap in funding between colleges and 




universities and reiterate the plea to bridge the gap in funding 



equality.  For St. Clair College the total request is for $3.2M 



for the 2004/2005 budget in order to fulfill the College’s 



Strategic Directions as stated previously.  





Ms. Logan explained that 75-80% of the College’s 



total budget is comprised of salaries and the recent 




improvements in the various collective agreements negotiated 



have been incorporated into the budget analysis.  With respect 


to employee benefits, both employee and employer 




contributions have been increased by 1.5%. With a lift on the 



rate cap for utilities, management also had to take into 




account a rise in hydro costs to the College.  The anticipated 



expenditures were approximated to be $306,000.00 in the 



budget.  Capital expenditures are similar to last year’s with 



some provisions for the purchase of academic furniture and 



audio/visual equipment.




Various capital projects already approved by the Board 



are continuing to move ahead.  With the completion of the 



FCEM, the student centre addition can be started with an 



anticipated August, 2005 completion date.  Also progressing 



as planned are the Mechanical Components Dynamometer, 



Thermal Dynamics, parts of the Superbuild II projects.  The 



Heath Facilities and Hospitality Centers are still in the 




feasibility study stage.  Due diligence is being maintained on 



the Lands to the West and Ursuline Mother House initiatives 



and ground breaking should soon begin for the Huron Lodge 



facility which is slated to open late in the year 2005.




In her closing remarks, Ms. Logan affirmed that 




elements of risk at this time don’t appear to be significant.  



Enrolment levels, based on applications to date are at least at 



the same level and perhaps a bit higher than last year.  The 



double cohort impact on the College remains unknown.  The 



College won’t know the extent of the MTCU funding before 



the end of May, while salary and non-salary costs will 




continue.  The College will use the $1.1M surplus for 




operations while maintaining a $1.3M reserve fund.





One Board member congratulated the management 



team for coming out of difficult budget deliberations with a 



balanced budget.  From the member’s discussions with his 



counterparts at the February ACAATO conference, he felt 



this college was perhaps in better financial shape than others in 


the province.





Another member enquired of Mr. Vourakes, Vice 



President of Innovation and Business Development, how the 



College was poised to generate new revenue initiatives.  He 



suggested perhaps hosting conferences and workshops during 



the summer months and allowing registrants to stay in the 



residence facility, may be an avenue worth pursuing.





 Mr.Vourakes concurred with the Board member and 



indicated that indeed the College is pursuing such avenues to 



utilize both the residence and FCEM facilities to their 




potential.  He also added that applied research initiatives were 



being investigated as well as increasing contract training and 



EASL revenues.  Best practices from other colleges, such as 



Sheridan, Niagara and Fleming were being examined and those 


ideas around 
applied research are areas being explored 




currently and information will be shared with the Board at a 



later date, as they get nearer to fruition.  




Mr. Vourakes added that initiatives in the areas of 



international contract training revenue and EASL are also 



being looked at for possible future revenue generation and 



maximizing college facilities usage.




Ms. Lynn McGeachy Schultz assured those present that 



the Board’s mandate was to ensure that the budget supported 



the College’s strategic directions, rather than approve line by 



line budget items.  She commended administration for their 



diligence in aligning the budget with those strategic initiatives 



outlined in the 2004 – 2005 Action Plan.




Dr. Strasser added that hopefully the new government 



will address the issue of funding inequity by appropriating 



grants to colleges to ensure
they’re ability to deliver quality 



programming as is their mandate.





RESOLVED THAT the Board approve





The St. Clair College 2004-2005 Business






Plan as presented.




       A copy of the 2004 – 2005 Business Plan 





presentation is attached to the minutes as item 6.1.




Ms. Logan expressed her gratitude to her research and 



finance teams for their assistance in the budget process.  The 



Board Chair also thanked administration and the people 



behind the scenes for a job well done, during these lean times.




Mr. Feldmann, Vice-Chair took this opportunity to 



share with the Board, information received at a recent two 



hour meeting he attended with Ms. Logan, Dr. Strasser, and 



Mr. Carlone with respect to the status of the College’s long-



term debt repayment plan, previously authorized by the 



Board of Governors.  The original terms of the agreement 



were re-visited and the financial team, according to Mr. 



Feldmann, did a marvelous job finding alternative financing 



which is saving the College over $160,000.00.  Normally the 


Board does not become involved in these dealings, however, it 


was a courteous gesture made by senior management and the 



Vice-Chair was happy to accept the invitation and report back 



to the Board, for their information.  These monies can be 



reinvested in various programming initiatives throughout the 



College.


6.2 
A Request for New Program Approval – Full Time Esthetician  


Ontario College Diploma 


Ms. McGeachy Schultz informed the Board that this 
program comes for approval after all the internal benchmarks 
have been satisfied and found to be in compliance with 
internal policies and procedures.


Mr. Docherty then introduced Ms. Church, Director of 
Innovation, to speak to this program offering.  Ms. Church 
informed the Board at the onset that there are two acceptable 
spellings of the word “esthetics”, and all literature describing 
the program will use this spelling.



Historically, this program has been offered on a part-
time basis through our Continuing Education division, 

however, industry and client demands that this two-year 
Diploma Program be offered in an accelerated, compressed 
format as a full-time program, offered over three 
semesters. 


Market research bears out that the program offers the 
likelihood of continued growth and employment opportunities 
to its graduates.  The program is normally oversubscribed.  
There will be a one-time $75,000.00 start-up cost, which will 
be offset in subsequent years with the MTCU funding grants.



 Enrolment, according to Ms. Church is expected to be 
twenty-three students, with an expected attrition of three 
students over the course of two years.  Twenty students are 
expected to graduate upon completing this two-year, three 
semester program.




RESOLVED THAT the Board approve the



Full Time Esthetician – Ontario College Diploma 


Program, beginning September 2004.
6.3
Board Approval of Part-Time Certificate Program Titles 

As Designated by the College Charter


A list of part-time programs denoting their current 
titles as well as the proposed new titles, was distributed with 
the Board packages.  Dr. Strasser explained to Board members 
that the programs listed are certificate programs to be 
approved under the new Charter.  There were two additional 
programs omitted and should be added to that list: 
Landscape Design-Construction and Greenhouse-
Nursery 
Production.  




RESOLVED THAT the list of Part-time 




Certificate Programs with accreditation under




their new titles, be approved, as circulated 



along with the two new additions.


A copy of the list is attached to the minutes as Item 
6.3.


6.4 Operating By-Laws




RESOLVED THAT the By-Law document




circulated, be approved for first reading, as 



presented.

6.5 Policy number 2003-9 – Board Standards, Procedures and Self-Policing 



This policy has been amended to ensure consistency 
with the Board By-Law 19.1, which outlines procedures 
to be followed upon removal of a Board member.




RESOLVED THAT the Board approve the



amendment of Board Policy number 2003-9 



for it to reflect the process outlined in 




By-Law 19.1.



A copy of this Policy is attached as Item 6.5 to the 
minutes.



_____________________



Lynn McGeachy Schultz



Board Chair



_____________________



Date
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